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June 2, 2005
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:
Enclosed for the council’s review and approval is the Omnibus Ordinance for the second quarter of 2005.
The attached ordinance includes three supplemental appropriation elements that impact the 2005 Adopted Budget as follows:

· Supplemental budget requests for new appropriation authority

· Budget reappropriation component for the carryover of expenditure authority from 2004 to 2005.
· Technical corrections addressing errors, corrections and omissions that occurred in the 2005 adopted budget.  

In addition to the supplemental elements referenced above I am also transmitting with this package:

· An ordinance to establish a Tier 1 fund for Cultural Resource Mitigation for Historical Preservation.
The highlights of the proposals impacting the current expense (CX) fund are:

Sheriff- $101,462
The Surrey Downs District Court Facility requires on duty Sheriff Services until the court is moved to a new location.  $84,000 covers the cost of 1.0 FTE through the end of 2005.  A reimbursement from the State of Washington will fund the $17,462 replacement cost of 8 traffic radar devices.  This expenditure meets an important public safety need and is fully revenue backed.
Current Expense Facilities Management- $60,184
Due to continued District Court operations at Surrey Downs, funding is provided for two full time equivalent weapons screener positions through April 14, 2005 at a cost of $27,180.  An additional $33,004 in funding is provided to fund one full time equivalent for security screening at the District Court from April 15, 2005 through December 31, 2005.  

Superior Court- $155,905
Revenue backed supplemental costing $94,670 will provide mandatory parenting seminars that will be managed by the court and a request of $61,235 for consultant services to support the Superior Court Operational Master Plan (OMP).  The consultant will perform review of technology needs and systems for children and family case processing in Superior Court.  
District Court - $45,000
This supplemental will provide funding for a 1.0 TLT position from June through Decemeber 2005.  The position will assist with the development of the District Court Operational Master Plan    
Boundary Review Board

The Boundary Review Board requests a supplemental of $13,800 to cover the costs of holding additional public hearings.  This need has arisen due to an increase in the number of annexation applications submitted by cities. 

Internal Support for Youth Detention Center Security Screeners

This request authorizes funding for court-mandated security screening at the Youth Detention Center.  The implementation of weapons screening at this facility will require 4.34 FTE security officers costing approximately $108,110 for August through December of 2005.  Funding is provided from the CX Internal Support fund.  In 2006 it is anticipated that these expenditures will be incorporated into the per square footage maintenance charges for the facility and allocated to agencies occupying space in the facility.
Public Health & EMS CX Transfers

The Public Health & EMS Fund requests $103,481 to fund the establishment of a satellite site to the main TB Clinic at Harborview to treat latent TB infection in King County's homeless population.

Physical Environment CX Transfers  

This adds $65,000 to CX transfers to restore Waterworks Block Grants, as provided by Water & Land Resources Division, to its full funding levels.

CX Transfers to CIP (Capital Improvement Programs)
DYS Security Enhancement
· This CIP CX Transfer request for $145,351 is in response to a court order that requires a specific level of security at the site.  The intent of the project is to bring the facility up to the same standard of security as the Regional Justice Center (RJC) and the King County Courthouse.  
Security Equipment

· This project would provide $124,399 for the replacement of 4 Multizone Mags (people screeners) for Shoreline, Redmond and Issaquah District Courts and the Youth Service Center at Alder.
District Court FMP

· This request for $266,500 would fund the 2005 costs to complete the District Court Facilities Master Plan as recommended in the recently transmitted District Court OMP.  Sites could be consolidated, expanded, improved, designated as surplus, purchased or leased, depending on the facilities needs identified in the District Court Operational Plan (OMP) recently transmitted to council.

Cedar Hills Capital Project

· The Cedar Hills request for $155,658 is for two projects at Cedar Hills. The first is to repair service and reactivate the existing campus heating plant. The second is to implement abatement and demolition work on, and in selected buildings, and to remove asbestos and water damaged wallboard and insulation, and to repair various water-damaged infrastructures.  
Hazardous Materials Surveys
· Provides $159,225 of the cost of performing hazardous material surveys.  The project is initiated as a result of PCB spills at the Surrey Down complex and discussions with the Federal Environmental Protection Agency.  

Jail Health – $1,207,797

This supplemental will align pharmaceutical and agency nurse budgets with the actual expenditures occurring within the Jail Health projects.  This will also fund the replacement of some equipment and a TB X-ray machine to eliminate transport of inmates to the Harborview Medical Center.  
The highlights of the proposals impacting the non-CX funds are:
River Improvement Fund –

The River Improvement appropriation is increased by $63,046 to allow for the buyout of 8 homes in the Cedar River floodway.

Veterans Services

This request is for supplemental appropriation authority to fund the capital IT project that will develop a new information system for the Veteran’s Program.  The current system is 10 years old, and does not have the functionality to meet current and future data requirements for case management and for coordination of benefits and services for the increasing numbers of veterans returning from active duty.  The current system does not have the client-level information required for reporting to Safe Harbors, a requirement for receiving US Housing and Urban Development funds.  Funding support will come from the Veteran’s Services fund balance and will have no impact on CX.

Water and Land Resources 
The WLR appropriation is increased by $639,313 to support the Seattle Duwamish Estuary and Seattle Chinook Genetics studies.  It also increases appropriations for King Conversation District passthrough funding.  Lastly, it provides money to restore Waterworks Grants to full funding.

Noxious Weeds Control Program
The FTEs provided to the Noxious Weed Control Program is increased by 5.33 in response to the Career Service Review Committee’s ruling that the work of 8 TLTs is an on-going body of work.

Public Health –$103,481 
Establish a satellite site to the main TB Clinic at Harborview to treat latent TB infection in King County's homeless population.

Wastewater Treatment 

This appropriation is increased by the net amout of $12,920.  This includes an increase of $262,920 to make a technical correction to the CX overhead charges that were adopted in the 2005 budget.  It also includes a decrease of $250,000.  This represents a technical correction to the 1st quarter omnibus that was recently adopted by Council.  The 1st quarter omnibus allocated $250,000 to Wastewater to support Water Works Grants.  However, WLR is the division that administers these grants.  So, funding in Wastewater is reduced and funding to WLR is increased.

Transit- $347,783 

Funding of $300,000 is provided to Transit to support operation of a trolley bus to Capital Hill on Saturdays.  This service is fully revenue backed and supported by a grant from the State of Washington.  Funding is provided to the DOT Director’s Office for $47,783 to make a technical correction to the long-term lease rate that was adopted in the 2005 budget.            

Employee Benefits
The agency requests a net disappropriation amount of $1,061,995.  The Benefit Health Information Project (BHIP) was reviewed and rescoped.  As a result of a more defined project, it will not require $2,080,521 of appropriation for the current fiscal year.  The Health Reform Initiative (HRI) will require additional appropriation for educational outreach, consulting services and program evaluation for an amount of $1,018,526. 

Facilities Management Division (FMD) Rate Adjustments

This request authorizes a net revenue increase of $81,907 to the FMD, due to the following Internal Service Fund adjustments:

1. A council-mandated fund balance reduction of $350,000
2. The restoration of expenditure authority to operate Surrey Downs 

3. An occupancy update to reflect occupancies at 1/1/05 rather than 06/30/04.

4. The move of one Supported Employment Work Crew from the Airport to general government buildings and the elimination of an ISF subsidy for this program.

5. A Rate Model correction on Barclay Dean Building square footage.

The FMD internal service fund is also provided with of $58,280 in appropriation to operate the Northwest Wing of Surrey Downs in 2005.
Youth Detention Center Security Screeners

This request authorizes funding for court-mandated security screening at the Youth Detention Center.  The implementation of weapons screening at this facility will require 4.34 FTE security officers costing approximately $108,110 for August through December of 2005.  Funding is provided from the CX Internal Support fund.  In 2006 it is anticipated that these expenditures will be incorporated into the per square footage maintenance charges for the facility and allocated to agencies occupying space in the facility.

Information Technology Services (ITS) Contingency Fund

This request, authorizing $766,658 in expenditure authority, enables ITS to hire temporary staffing to complete several technology capital projects that are funded in 2005.  These positions are revenue backed and service level agreements are available.  The costs to perform these projects were not included in ITS budget due to projects pending status during the budget development.  Revenues generated from these projects are estimated at $1,055,658.

Fleet Tenant Improvements

The Fleet Administration space in the existing parking garage must be moved to the Orcas Building to accommodate the New County Office Building construction.  Council approved a $2,197,187 tenant improvement construction cost amount in the 2005 budget ordinance.  At the time of adoption the revenue backing was unresolved due to the preliminary status of the space allocation plans at the Orcas Building.  This ordinance appropriates available Motor Pool fund balance to provide funding for the tenant improvements.    

 

According to the Orcas Building space allocation plan the Surplus Property function will be moved from the Graybar Building to the Orcas Building.  The Surplus Property budget is in the Public Works Equipment Repair and Replacement Fund which has no fund balance that could be designated for revenue backing of up-front Surplus Property tenant improvement costs.  Recent projections indicate that the Long Term Lease fund has existing budget authority and fund balance that be can be use to pay the $650,000 of tenant improvement costs for the Orcas Building Surplus Property section.  The Long Term Lease fund will be fully reimbursed by Surplus Property in a repayment schedule likely to extend to 10 years.

Labor and Benefit Rate Technical Corrections
Three adjustments to labor and benefit rates are included in the proposed ordinance.  The COLA rate included in the budget was 2.10%.  The actual COLA rate for 2005 is 2.19%.  The ordinance provides funding to CX agencies in the amount of $188,498 and non-CX agencies in the amount of $417,290 to fund the difference. The worker's compensation rates included in the budget were not updated to reflect actual funding requirement for Safety and Claims in 2005.  The adjustments provide appropriation for agencies to pay the correct amount.  CX agencies are provided with $281,790 in additional appropriation, and non-CX agencies are provided with $268,457. The PERS rate in the Adopted budget is based on an annual effective rate of 3.31%.  The state legislature has adjusted the rate in the adoption of the state budget, and the effective annual rate for 2005 will be 1.91%. The adjustments disappropriate funding for the for difference.  For CX agencies, funding for retirement rates is decreased by $2,360,032, for non-CX agencies funding for retirement rates is reduced by $5,546,039.
Cultural Mitigation Fund for Historical Preservation
 A new tier-one fund is being established for the mitigation of adverse impacts to cultural resources.  The purpose of this fund will be to receive and disburse mitigation money to identify, document, preserve, repair, and restore historic and archaeological properties, and to conduct public education or other enhancement activities related to such properties for the benefit of county residents, visitors, and future generations.  The omnibus provides appropriation totaling $483,250 for two projects: the Thomas Nelson Farm Project with the city of Auburn, and archaeology offsite mitigation for the MacLean W&S Project.  Additional mitigation projects will be added in the future as needed.
A detailed spreadsheet that separates and organizes the amounts by supplemental, budget reappropriation and technical correction components is attached for council review.  The spreadsheet includes other appropriations that are not highlighted in this letter but are included in the ordinance.  Fiscal notes and financial plans are included in the transmittal package.
If you have any questions regarding this request, please contact Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget at 296-3434.  

I certify that funds are available.

Sincerely, 
Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:
 Scott White, Chief of Staff

 Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




 Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee




 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council
Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Debora Gay, Deputy Director, Office of Management and Budget

